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Mr. Ciaran McLoughlin
Company Law

Department of Jobs, Enterprise and Innovation

Earlsfort Centre

Lower Hatch Street

Dublin 2  D02 PW01

14 September 2016

Dear Mr. McLoughlin

Re:  
Comment of Eaton Corporation plc regarding proposed changes to Section 279 of the Companies Act 2014 
Thank you for the opportunity to provide comments on whether or not to extend the time period set out in Section 279 of the Companies Act of 2014.  Eaton Corporation plc (“Eaton” or the “Company”) proposes a permanent extension, or at a minimum an extension until 2030, be adopted to allow time for the further convergence of IFRS and US GAAP.

Eaton Corporation plc
Eaton is a global manufacturer of electrical, hydraulic, aerospace and vehicle products, and is a significant corporate taxpayer in Ireland, with income expected to grow rapidly over the next few years.  Eaton had sales of $20.9 billion in 2015, has employees in over 60 countries and sells products to customers in more than 175 countries, including Ireland.  The Company was incorporated in Ireland in 2012 following 100 years of operation by a predecessor company in the United States.  The Company’s world headquarters is located in our building on Pembroke Road in Dublin.  We currently have 51 employees in Ireland, working in typical headquarters roles of finance, human resources, legal, IT, purchasing, and sales, with plans for further expansion. 

Background
Section 279 of the Companies Act 2014 enables certain companies incorporated in Ireland, including Eaton, to prepare and file financial statements under modified US GAAP.  Section 279 will cease to apply for financial years that end after December 2020.  As noted in the Department’s request for consultation, Section 279 was introduced to allow time for the convergence of IFRS and US GAAP by international accounting standard bodies.  Section 279 sought to avoid requiring any company to 
prepare and file consolidated financial statements under two different accounting standards while the convergence process was on-going.  

The convergence process has progressed more slowly than anticipated, and it is unlikely that the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”) will accept the use of IFRS in the next few years for U.S. domestic registrants such as Eaton.  Without an extension of Section 279, affected companies with a financial year-end of December 31 will need to begin to work soon on enabling their accounting systems to produce IFRS statements in order to be ready to account under IFRS by January 1, 2019.  As a result, Eaton will need to begin devoting significant resources to IFRS preparation by early next year.  The rationale behind the grace period under Section 279 is the same today as it was when the extension was first adopted, and the period should be further extended to allow the convergence process to come to a conclusion.

Impact on Companies of Failing to Extend Section 279
It is difficult to accurately predict the cost to Eaton of having to file consolidated IFRS financial statements in addition to the US GAAP statements we are required to file.  We have been unable to locate any large companies around the world that file consolidated financial statements under two different accounting standards – thus it is hard to know the exact cost and difficulty of doing so.  However, the process of developing and maintaining consolidated financial statements under two accounting standards is certain to be highly complex and expensive, in terms of the investment in financial systems, employee training, on-going effort to collect needed data, and audit costs.  Our early estimate is that the one-time cost to implement IFRS at Eaton would range in the tens of millions of Euros followed by an on-going annual maintenance cost in the millions.  Since both US GAAP and IFRS are high quality accounting standards, and since the majority of our investor base is comfortable using either US GAAP or IFRS statements, we do not believe our investors would receive any benefit from this investment.  It is clearly the case that the money and time to enable us to file consolidated IFRS financial statements would be better spent on investment in our business for the benefit of our investors, employees, and communities.

Impact on Ireland of Extending Section 279
Extending the grace period under Section 279 would have no meaningful impact on the people or government of Ireland, nor on any other party.  Our proposal is tax neutral and would not alter Ireland’s economic figures, its EU budget contribution, or any other financial consideration.  

Conclusion
A decision to extend the option to use modified U.S. GAAP for Irish financial reporting would be a practical, common-sense step that would once again show Ireland’s commitment to being a good place for business to locate.  An extension would avoid the 
unnecessary outlay of corporate capital that would be better served funding new investment in facilities, people, and research and development.  Allowing the current 
grace period under Section 279 to expire would have no benefit to the people of Ireland, the Irish government, Irish employers, or investors.

Thank you again for the opportunity to comment on this important legislative proposal.  If you have any questions about this response, please contact me or Tom Moran, our Corporate Secretary, at 01 637 2876 or thomasemoran@eaton.com.  

Yours sincerely,

Richard H. Fearon

Vice Chairman and Chief Financial and Planning Officer
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